

2015 SAUDI-LED INTERVENTION IN YEMEN: ORDER OF BATTLE

By Charles Caris

APRIL 2015

Nations Pledging Combat Forces to Saudi-led Intervention:

Saudi Arabia (GCC)

Bahrain (GCC)

Kuwait (GCC)

Qatar (GCC)

UAE (GCC)

Egypt

Jordan

Morocco

Sudan

Saudi Arabia has pledged more than 100 aircraft and claims to be deploying up to 150,000 ground troops to its southern border with Yemen since launching Operation Decisive Storm on March 25, 2015. The Egyptian Navy, along with the Royal Saudi Navy (RSN), has established a presence near Bab al Mandab, in the Red Sea off Yemen's coast, in order secure major shipping lanes and deter al Houthi attempts at reinforcement.²

Although Saudi Arabia announced the end of Operation Decisive Storm on April 21 after its objectives were apparently met, military operations including fixed-wing airstrikes have continued under a new operation entitled Restoring Hope.³

The following is an accounting of combat forces (air, land, and sea) currently arrayed as part of Operation Decisive Storm and its successor Operation Restoring Hope. Air operations are reportedly being commanded from Prince Sultan Airbase's Air Operations Center just southeast of Riyadh.⁴

AIR

Royal Saudi Air Force (RSAF) Combat Aircraft Squadrons:5

```
2nd Wing - Taif Airbase, Mecca Region<sup>†</sup>
    3rd Squadron RSAF - F-15C (air defense)‡
    10th Squadron RSAF – Typhoon (multirole fighter)
    34th Squadron RSAF – F-15C (air defense)
3rd Wing and 11th Wing – King Abdul Aziz Airbase, Dhahran, Eastern Province
    7th Squadron RSAF – Tornado IDS (attack)
    13th Squadron RSAF – F-15C (air defense)
    75th Squadron RSAF – Tornado IDS (attack)
    83rd Squadron RSAF - Tornado IDS (attack)
    92nd Squadron RSAF – F-15S (multirole fighter)
5th Wing - King Khalid Airbase, Khamis Mushayt, Asir Region
    6th Squadron RSAF – F-15S (multirole fighter)
    55th Squadron RSAF – F-15S (multirole fighter)
    99th Squadron RSAF – Cougar MKII (combat support)
7th Wing - King Faisal Airbase, Tabuk Region
    2nd Squadron RSAF – F-15C (air defense)
```

Royal Saudi Land Forces (RSLF) Army Aviation Combat Brigades:6

2nd Aviation Brigade RSLF, AH-64A Attack Helicopters - King Khaled Military City, Eastern Province

Other Coalition Combat Air Assets:

Bahrain: Between 8 and 15 F-16 aircraft⁷

[†] The airbases listed denote an air wing's home base and do not account for redeployments since the start of Operation Decisive Storm, of which there are likely to be many.

[‡] This list includes only aircrafts with air defense, multirole fighter, or attack roles. It does not include any logistical support aircraft or aircraft serving in other non-combat capacities. RSAF maintains at least 33 fixed-wing squadrons, of which only 12 serve in a direct combat capacity, according to IHS Janes.

Kuwait: between 15 aircraft⁸ and 3 squadrons of F/A-18 Hornet deployed to King Abdul Aziz

Airbase, Dhahran9

Qatar: 10 Dassault Mirage 2000 aircraft¹⁰

UAE: 30 fighter aircraft¹¹

Egypt: 12 F-16 Block-52 aircraft¹²

Jordan: 6 F-16 aircraft¹³

Morocco: providing 6-10 F-16¹⁴ aircraft under UAE command¹⁵

Sudan: 3-4 Sukhoi-24 deployed to King Khaled Airbase, Khamis Mushayt¹⁶

SEA

Royal Saudi Navy (RSN) Forces Available:17

Western Fleet (participation confirmed but specific ship involvement unavailable)¹⁸

Three La Fayette Type F-3000S frigates

Four al Madina-class frigates

Two al Siddiq-class fast attack craft (missile)

One Addriyah-class (US MSC-322) coastal minesweeper

Halter-class patrol craft

Simmoneau 51-class inshore patrol craft

Two Durrance-class replenishment ships

Egyptian Naval Forces Deployed to Bab al Mandab:

At least 4 vessels,¹⁹ including:

ENS Alexandria F911 Oliver Hazard Perry-class Frigate²⁰

Sulayman Ezzat 682 Ambassador MK Class Fast Attack Craft²¹

Fuad Zakri 684 Ambassador MK III-class Fast Attack Craft²²

LAND

Royal Saudi Land Forces (RSLF) Available:23

Headquarters: Riyadh

King Khaled Military City, Eastern Province

45th Armored Brigade

8th Mechanized Brigade

20th Mechanized Brigade

King Faisal Military City, Tabuk, Tabuk Region

12th Armored Brigade

6th Mechanized Brigade

King Abdul Aziz Military City, Khamis Mushayt, Asir Region

4th Armored Brigade

10th Mechanized Brigade

11th Mechanized Brigade

Support Units

8 Independent Artillery Battalions

Saudi Royal Guards:24

1st Battalion RG - King Faisal Military City, Tabuk, Tabuk Region

2nd Battalion RG - King Abdul Aziz Military City, Khamis Mushayt, Asir Region

3rd Battalion RG - King Khaled Military City, Eastern Province

Saudi Special Forces: (confirmed participation in Decisive Storm)²⁵

RSLF Airborne Brigade - Riyadh²⁶: 2 Parachute Battalions and 3 Special Forces Companies

RSN Maritime Security Units – deployed with Western and Eastern fleets²⁷

Saudi Arabian National Guard[§] (SANG):²⁸ (mobilized April 22, intended role unclear)²⁹

Riyadh Region -Riyadh

Imam Muhammad bin Saud (IMBS) Mechanized Brigade

Prince Saad Abd Al Rahman (PSAR) Mechanized Brigade

SANG Security Forces (Presidential Security, Counter Terrorism, Military Police)

Turki Mechanized Brigade

King Khalid Light Infantry Brigade

"Al Fawj" Tribal Forces (irregular)

Eastern Region – Al Damman

King Abdul Aziz (KAA) Mechanized Brigade - Hofuf, Eastern Province

Prince Mohammed Abdul Rahman Al Saud Light Infantry Brigade

"Al Fawj" Tribal Forces (irregular)

Western Region - Jeddah

King Saud Light Infantry Brigade – Jeddah

King Faisal Light Infantry Brigade - Medina

Omar bin Kattab Light Infantry Brigade - Taif

4 Independent Light Infantry Battalions

RSN Marines (3,000)30

1st Marine Battalion (Jubail, Eastern Province)

2nd Marine Battalion (Qadimah, Mecca Region)

Saudi Border Guards:

Total strength estimated by Jane's at 15,000. Specific unit deployments are not available.³¹ The Saudi government has augmented the Border Guards since the start of Saudi military operations against the al Houthis with RSLF units and possibly others, including artillery units.³² Saudi armor has been spotted in transport multiple times, likely moving south to Yemeni border.³³

Southern Garrison Bases: Jazan, Asir, Najran³⁴

[§] National Guard Forces fall under the jurisdiction of the Saudi Ministry of Interior rather than the Ministry of Defense. Although charged with internal security, SANG forces are better equipped and funded than RSLF units due to their close relationship with the Saudi royal family.

The garrison in Harth Sector, Jazan Region, under the command of Colonel Hassan Aqili,³⁵ has received reinforcements from the Saudi armed forces. According to Colonel Aqili, patrols in his sector currently cover 68km of the Saudi-Yemen border around Harth.³⁶

Notes

- ¹ Kareem Shaheen and Saeed Kamali Dehghan, "Gulf states consider Yemen ground offensive to halt Houthi rebel advance," The Guardian, March 26, 2015. Available:
- http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/26/gulf-states-yemen-ground-offensive-to-halt-houthire bel-advance.
- ² Ahmed al Haj, "Warships Move to Bab al-Mandab Straight," AP, March 27, 2105. Available: http://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2015/03/27/saudi-airstrikes-in-yemen-target-rebel-stronghold-in-north.
- ³ "Restoration of hope in Yemen," Saudi Gazette, April 21, 2015. Available: http://www.saudigazette.com.sa/index.cfm?method=home.regcon&contentid=20150422241315. Kareem Fahim, "Airstrikes Hit Taiz, Yemen, After Saudi Claims of an End to the Campaign," New York Times, April 22, 2015. Available: http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/23/world/middleeast/yemen-airstrikes.html.
- ⁴ Theodore Karasik, "Yemen operation is good test run for an Arab army," The National, April 5, 2015. Available: http://www.thenational.ae/opinion/comment/yemen-operation-is-good-test-run-for-an-arab-army.
- "Saudi and Arab allies bomb Houthi positions in Yemen," Al Jazeera, March 26, 2015. Available: http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2015/03/saudi-ambassador-announces-military-operation-vemen-150325234138956.html.
- ⁵ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Air Force" Jane's Information Group, March 31, 2015.
- ⁶ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Army" Jane's Information Group, March 31, 2015.
- ⁷ "UAE, Kuwait, Bahrain, Qatar, Jordan deploy warplanes against Houthis," Al Arabiya, March 26, 2015. Available: http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/03/26/Saudi-Arabia-30-UAE-fighter-jets-deployed-for-Yemen-campaign-.html.
- Tony Osborne, "Operation Decisive Storm -- Air Power Over Yemen," Aviation Week's Ares Blog, March 31, 2015. Available: http://aviationweek.com/blog/operation-decisive-storm-air-power-over-yemen. 8"UAE, Kuwait, Bahrain, Qatar, Jordan deploy warplanes against Houthis," Al Arabiya, March 26, 2016. Available: http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/03/26/Saudi-Arabia-30-UAE-fighter-jets-deployed-for-Yemen-campaign-.html.
- ⁹ "Saudi and Arab allies bomb Houthi positions in Yemen," Al Jazeera, March 26, 2015. Available: http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2015/03/saudi-ambassador-announces-military-operation-yemen-150325234138956.html.
- ¹⁰ "Saudi Forces bomb Houthis and reports of the killing of their leaders," Al Arabiya, March 26, 2015. Available:
- http://www.alarabiya.net/ar/saudi-today/2015/03/26/-
- %D8%A7%D9%84%D9%82%D9%88%D8%A7%D8%AA-
- %D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AC%D9%88%D9%8A%D8%A9-

- %D8%A7%D9%84%D8%B3%D8%B9%D9%88%D8%AF%D9%8A%D8%A9-
- %D8%AA%D9%82%D8%B5%D9%81-%D9%85%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%82%D8%B9-
- %D8%A7%D9%84%D8%AD%D9%88%D8%AB%D9%8A%D9%8A%D9%86.html.
- Heba Fahmy and Peter Kovessy, "Qatar joins Saudi-led bombing campaign of Houthi targets in Yemen," Doha News, March 26, 2015. Available: http://dohanews.co/qatar-joins-saudi-led-bombing-campaign-of-houthi-targets-in-yemen/.
- ¹¹ "UAE, Kuwait, Bahrain, Qatar, Jordan deploy warplanes against Houthis," Al Arabiya, March 26, 2015. Available: http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/03/26/Saudi-Arabia-30-UAE-fighter-jets-deployed-for-Yemen-campaign-.html.
- ¹² Egyptian Air Force Facebook Page, March 31, 2015. Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/Egy.AF/photos/a.115208388553948.20379.115037968570990/8346572199423 91/?type=1.
- Egyptian Air Force Facebook Page, April 3, 2015. Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/Egy.AF/photos/a.115208388553948.20379.115037968570990/8363197864428 01/?type=1.
- Egypt Armed Forces Facebook Page, April 3, 2013: Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/video.php?v=682897501822722.
- ¹³ "UAE, Kuwait, Bahrain, Qatar, Jordan deploy warplanes against Houthis," Al Arabiya, March 26, 2015. Available: http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/03/26/Saudi-Arabia-30-UAE-fighter-jets-deployed-for-Yemen-campaign-.html.
- ¹⁴ Theodore Karasik, "Yemen operation is good test run for an Arab army," The National, April 5, 2015. Available: http://www.thenational.ae/opinion/comment/yemen-operation-is-good-test-run-for-an-arab-army.
- Tony Osborne, "Operation Decisive Storm -- Air Power Over Yemen," Aviation Week's Ares Blog, March 31, 2015. Available: http://aviationweek.com/blog/operation-decisive-storm-air-power-over-yemen.
- ¹⁵ "Operation Decisive Storm continues amid growing support," Kuwait News Agency, March 27, 2015. Available: http://www.kuna.net.kw/ArticleDetails.aspx?id=2432459&language=en.
- ¹⁶ Ahmed Feteha and Michael Gunn, "Sudan Joining Saudi Campaign in Yemen Shows Shift in Region Ties," Bloomberg News, March 27, 2015. Available: http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2015-03-27/sudan-joining-saudi-campaign-in-yemen-shows-shift-in-region-ties.
- "Sudan confirms participation in regional military campaign against Yemen's Houthi," Sudan Tribune, March 26, 2015. Available: http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article54405.
- "Sudan's commitment to Operation Decisive Storm, navigating the restless Middle Eastern political landscape," Orxy Blog, March 30, 2015. Available: http://spioenkop.blogspot.com/2015/03/sudanscommitment-to-operation-decisive.html.
- ¹⁷ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Navy" Jane's Information Group, July 25, 2014.
- ¹⁸ MD Al Sulami, "Saudi, Gulf diplomats evacuated via sea," Arab News, March 28, 2015. Available: http://www.arabnews.com/featured/news/724416.
- ¹⁹ Four Egyptian warships en route to Gulf of Aden," Ahram Online, March 26, 2015. Available: http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/64/126145/Egypt/Politics-/Four-Egyptian-warships-enroute-to-Gulf-of-Aden.aspx.
- ²⁰ Egypt Armed Forces Facebook Page, March 26, 2015. Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/EgyptMilitary/photos/a.354222674690208.1073741828.353276948118114/679281435517662/?type=1.
- ²¹ Egypt Armed Forces Facebook Page, March 26, 2015. Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/EgyptMilitary/photos/a.354222674690208.1073741828.353276948118114/679289082183564/?type=1.
- ²² Egypt Armed Forces Facebook Page, March 31, 2015. Available:
- https://www.facebook.com/EgyptMilitary/photos/a.354222674690208.1073741828.353276948118114/681 279511984521/?type=1

- ²³ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Army" Jane's Information Group, March 31, 2015.
- ²⁴ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Army" Jane's Information Group, March 31, 2015.
- ²⁵ "Saudi special forces 'involved in Yemen ops," Agence France Presse, April 4, 2015. Available: http://news.yahoo.com/saudi-special-forces-involved-yemen-ops-151859907.html.
- ²⁶ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Army" Jane's Information Group, March 31, 2015.
- ²⁷ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Navy" Jane's Information Group, July 25, 2014.
- ²⁸ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Security and Foreign Forces" Jane's Information Group, January 15, 2015.
- ²⁹ "Saudi King Mobilizes National Guard for Yemen Operations," Agence France Press, April 21, 2015. Available: http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2015/04/21/saudi-king-mobilizes-national-guard-for-yemen-operations/26123499/.
- ³⁰ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Navy" Jane's Information Group, July 25, 2014.
- ³¹ Jane's Sentinel Security Assessment The Gulf States, Saudi Arabia, Security and Foreign Forces" Jane's Information Group, January 15, 2015.
- ³² Angus Mcdowall, "On Saudi border with Yemen, troops watch for Houthi movement," Reuters, April 7, 2015. Available: http://www.reuters.com/article/2015/04/07/us-yemen-security-saudi-border-idUSKBN0MY0S120150407.
- ³³ Ibrahim al-Halawi Twitter page, March 31, 2015. Available: https://twitter.com/Ibrahimhalawi/status/582952664079663104.
- "Land Forces for Decisive Storm on the Yemen-Saudi Borders," Kura Online Youtube Channel, April 6, 2015, Available: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6oGoAea9Y2Q.
- ³⁴ Saudi General Directorate of Border Guards Website, accessed April 8, 2015. Available: https://www.fg.gov.sa/Arabic/Pages/default.aspx.
- "Prince Mohammed bin Naif receives commanders of border guards in south of Kingdom," General Directorate of Border Guards, April 3, 2015. Available:
- http://www.moi.gov.sa/wps/portal/borderguards/lut/p/b1/jc9LDoIwEAbgs3CCTmktdFlE2pIUbRoRujEsiMHw2BjPL0Zcgs5uku-
- fB_KoxoxyxiPCKKqQH5tnd2se3TQ2_bv37CqL0hGpCAYpU9D25PLcGqJimEE9gwTgwBMsIFYGQCtb hmdThjqC__KwUuJn3rUjuiC_ySRZABxDk2K7FxlYRdMdV99FC9j64zNh_dBCTUOLBt9nsdN3KoLgBfg zMkY!/dl4/d5/L2dJQSEvUUt3QS80SmtFL1o2X0dOVlMzR0gzMTBHR0QwSVFQU0pKUU0zSDgz/?WCM_GLOBAL_CONTEXT=/wps/wcm/connect/border+guards/borderguards/news/news+archive/moi_news_02-04-2015b_en.
- ³⁵ Ali Amudi, "Colonel Aqili: the situation is stable and the border posts have not seen cases of infiltration or smuggling," Al Jazira, April 1, 2015. Available: http://www.al-jazirah.com/2015/20150401/av5.htm.
- ³⁶ "Saudi armed forces deploy in al-Harth region bordering Yemen," Al Arabiya, March 28, 2015. Available: http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2015/03/28/Saudi-armed-forces-deploy-in-al-Harth-region-bordering-Yemen.html.